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program amendment, we need not 
decide at this time whether any or all 
portions of the bill are inconsistent with 
SMCRA or the Federal regulations. As 
such, we need not respond to these KRC 
comments at this time. 

However, the KRC also argues that we 
cannot defer our decision on the 
consistency of HB 556 with SMCRA 
until actual harm, i.e., surface coal 
mining within the 300 feet buffer zone 
or within the viewshed of the Park, 
becomes imminent. We disagree. 
Neither SMCRA nor the Federal 
regulations place time limits on 
decisions as to whether State laws or 
regulations are inconsistent with 
SMCRA, and therefore must be set 
aside. Rather, 30 CFR 730.11(a) merely 
requires us to ‘‘publish a notice of 
proposed action * * * setting forth the 
text or a summary of the text of any 
State law or regulation initially 
determined * * * to be inconsistent 
with the Act or this chapter.’’ (Emphasis 
added) We have yet to make such an 
initial determination, nor do we need to 
do so at this time. However, should the 
State or others initiate actions that 
would warrant our addressing the 
consistency question, there will be 
ample time during the State’s 
administrative processing of these 
actions for us to address the question 
and, if warranted, to institute set-aside 
proceedings pursuant to 30 CFR 
730.11(a). We also note that the KRC is 
free to seek injunctive relief against the 
State or any mining applicant, to 
prevent mining within 300 feet of the 
Park, while our set-aside determination 
is pending, should KRC believe such 
mining would be inconsistent with the 
approved Kentucky program. 

Federal Agency Comments 
The U.S. Department of Labor, Mine 

Safety and Health Administration 
(MSHA) submitted a letter dated July 
22, 2003, that it had no comments 
(Administrative Record No. KY–1591). 

The U.S. Department of the Interior, 
Fish and Wildlife Service submitted 
comments dated July 31, 2003, 
(Administrative Record No. KY–1594) 
in which it indicated concern for the 
waiver of the 300 foot buffer zone. 

As discussed in our findings, above, 
we have determined that HB 556 is not 
a program amendment. We will 
consider the buffer zone waiver issue 
only if and when it is ripe for a decision.

Dated: December 2, 2003. 
Brent Wahlquist, 
Regional Director, Appalachian Regional 
Coordinating Center.
[FR Doc. 03–32106 Filed 12–30–03; 8:45 am] 
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Federal-State Joint Conference on 
Accounting Issues

AGENCY: Federal Communications 
Commission.
ACTION: Notice of proposed rulemaking.

SUMMARY: This document seeks 
comment on recommendations by the 
Federal-State Joint Conference on 
Accounting Issues (Joint Conference).
DATES: Comments are due on January 
30, 2004, and reply comments are due 
on February 17, 2004.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Jane 
E. Jackson, Associate Chief, Wireline 
Competition Bureau, (202) 418–1500.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: This is a 
summary of the Commission’s Notice of 
Proposed Rulemaking adopted on 
December 17, 2003, and released on 
December 23, 2003. The full text of the 
document is available for public 
inspection and copying during regular 
business hours at the FCC Reference 
Information Center, Portals II, 445 12th 
Street, SW., Room CY–A257, 
Washington, DC 20554. This document 
may also be purchased from the 
Commission’s duplicating contractor, 
Qualex International, Portals II, 445 
12th Street, SW., Room CY–B402, 
Washington, DC 20554, telephone (202) 
863–2893, facsimile (202) 863–2898, e-
mail qualexint@aol.com. 

Synopsis of Order 

In this Notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking, comment is sought on 
recommendations of the Joint 
Conference. The Commission convened 
the Joint Conference on August 27, 
2002, as a Federal-State partnership to 
reexamine regulatory accounting 
requirements, and recommend additions 
and modifications thereto. On October 
9, 2003, the Joint Conference submitted 
the result of a year-long study of the 
Commission’s accounting rules and on-
going proceedings related to the 
Commission’s accounting requirements. 
Here, comment is sought on those 
recommendations. Comment also is 
sought on further delaying the 
implementation of four accounting and 
reporting rule changes, to allow time for 
receipt and consideration of comments 
responding to the Joint Conference’s 
recommendations with regard to the 
four rule changes.

Federal Communications Commission. 
William F. Caton, 
Deputy Secretary.
[FR Doc. 03–32148 Filed 12–30–03; 8:45 am] 
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General Requirements; Inspection, 
Repair, and Maintenance; Intermodal 
Container Chassis and Trailers

AGENCY: Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration (FMCSA), DOT.
ACTION: Withdrawal of advance notice of 
proposed rulemaking (ANPRM). 

SUMMARY: FMCSA withdraws its 
February 17, 1999, ANPRM relating to 
responsibilities for the inspection, 
repair, and maintenance of intermodal 
container chassis and trailers. After 
reviewing the public comments received 
in response to the ANPRM, transcripts 
from three listening sessions held in 
November 1999, comments submitted in 
response to the agency’s November 29, 
2002, notice of intent to consider a 
negotiated rulemaking, and the neutral 
convenor’s final report, the agency has 
determined that it would be 
inappropriate to move forward with a 
Notice of Proposed Rulemaking at this 
time. FMCSA believes there is 
insufficient data concerning the 
relationship between the mechanical 
condition of intermodal container 
chassis and trailers, and commercial 
motor vehicle accidents to quantify the 
extent to which the condition of 
container chassis or trailers contributed, 
in whole or in part, to accidents. 
Furthermore, the neutral convenor hired 
by the agency to interview individuals 
or organizations that might represent 
interests that are most likely to be 
substantially affected by a rulemaking 
concerning this subject, has concluded 
that a negotiated rulemaking process 
seeking to produce a set of consensus 
recommendations to FMCSA should not 
be undertaken. Therefore, no further 
consideration will be given to 
conducting a negotiated rulemaking.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Mr. 
Larry W. Minor, Chief of the Vehicle 
and Roadside Operations Division (MC–
PSV), (202) 366–4009, Federal Motor 
Carrier Safety Administration, 400 
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